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Planning Committee 

 
MINUTES of the Meeting held in the Council Chamber, Swale House, East Street, 
Sittingbourne, ME10 3HT on Thursday, 17 August 2023 from 7.00 pm - 8.20 pm. 
 
PRESENT: Councillors Mike Baldock (Chair), Andy Booth, Lloyd Bowen (Substitute for 
Councillor James Hunt), Simon Clark, Kieran Golding, Claire Martin, Charlie Miller, 
Chris Palmer (Substitute for Councillor Elliott Jayes), Richard Palmer (Substitute for 
Councillor James Hall), Hannah Perkin (Substitute for Councillor Mike Henderson), 
Julien Speed, Paul Stephen, Angie Valls, Karen Watson and Tony Winckless. 
 
OFFICERS PRESENT: William Allwood, Andy Byrne, Joanne Johnson and Kellie 
MacKenzie. 
 
OFFICERS PRESENT (VIRTUALLY): Simon Dunn-Lwin, Matthew Martin and Jo Millard. 
 
APOLOGIES: Councillors James Hall, Mike Henderson, James Hunt, Elliott Jayes and 
Peter Marchington. 
 

226 Emergency Evacuation Procedure 
 
The Chair outlined the emergency evacuation procedure.  
 

227 Minutes 
 
The Minutes of the Meeting held on 20 July 2023 (Minute Nos. 207 – 210) were taken as 
read, approved and signed by the Chair as a correct record. 
 

228 Declarations of Interest 
 
Councillor Mike Baldock explained that he was a member of Borden Parish Council who 
had submitted an objection to Item 2.2 23/500263/REM Land at Wises Lane, Borden.  
Councillor Baldock said that he had not sat in on the meeting when the Parish Council 
had considered the item or taken part in any discussion of that item and was not 
predetermined. 
 

229 Schedule of Decisions 
 
PART 2 
 
Applications for which PERMISSION is recommended 
  
 

2.1 REFERENCE NO 23/500942/FULL 

APPLICATION PROPOSAL 

Raising the roof height and a loft conversion with dormers to front and rear including 6 

no. roof lights and changes to fenestration. 

ADDRESS Woodseaves Staplestreet Road Dunkirk Kent ME13 9TJ   

WARD  

Boughton and Courtenay 

PARISH/TOWN COUNCIL  

Dunkirk 

APPLICANT Mr & Mrs 

Glasier-Cred 
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AGENT Blink Architecture 

 
The Area Planning Officer introduced the application as set out in the report. 
 
The registered speaker withdrew from speaking.  
 
The Chair moved the officer recommendation to approve the application, and this was 
seconded by Councillor Andy Booth. 
 
The Chair invited Members to make comments and points raised included: 
 

• There were no planning grounds to refuse the application; 

• there was a lack of bungalows in Swale; 

• bungalows were single storey and did not have dormer windows; 

• considered that adding further height to the bungalow would be out-of-scale with 
the area; 

• historically the Council had always imposed conditions on similar applications 
prohibiting the installation of dormer windows; 

• did not consider the proposal would be out-of-keeping as there were already a lot 
of similar conversions in the locality; and 

• the Council should in the future work with builders and provide strategies to 
encourage them to build more bungalows when building housing developments. 

 
In response to questions, the Area Planning Officer said there was no specific policy to 
prevent bungalows being extended into two-storey buildings.  It was dependent on 
whether the proposal was acceptable in terms of impact on the local environment.  The 
Area Planning Officer reported that the increase in height was 1.4 metres, which was still 
lower than some of the surrounding two storey properties.  The Area Planning Officer 
confirmed that the case officer had considered the impact on the neighbouring property 
to the north to be acceptable, and that no objections had been received from this 
property. 
 
Resolved:  That application 23/500942/FULL be approved subject to conditions (1) 
and (2) in the report.     
 

2.2 REFERENCE NO – 23/500263/REM 

APPLICATION PROPOSAL 

Approval of Reserved Matters for Scale, Appearance, Landscaping, Layout being 

sought for the Sittingbourne Rugby Club and Community Hub including, 2x RFU 

compliant rugby pitches and associated parking, pursuant to application 

17/505711/HYBRID. 

ADDRESS Land At Wises Lane Borden Kent ME10 1GD 

WARD  

Borden and Grove Park 

PARISH/TOWN COUNCIL  

Borden 

APPLICANT Quinn Estates 

AGENT  None 

 
The Principal Planning Consultant introduced the application as set-out in the report.  He 
drew attention to the tabled update which had previously been emailed to the Committee 
and provided the following updates:   details of two further representations and the 
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officer response; and proposed minor amendments to conditions (7) and (8) following 
requests from the applicant to be confined to the rugby pitches only. 
 
Gaynor Aspin, representing Borden Residents Against Development (BRAD), spoke 
against the application. 
 
Philip Whymark, a Supporter, spoke in support of the application. 
 
Parish Councillor George Cole, representing Borden Parish Council, spoke against the 
application. 
 
The Chair moved the officer recommendation to approve the application, and this was 
seconded by Councillor Andy Booth. 
 
The Chair invited Members to make comments and points raised included: 
 

• There was not enough information to enable Members to make a decision and 
the application should be deferred; 

• Swale was in desperate need of sports facilities; 

• the proposed 65 parking spaces was not sufficient; 

• concerned about the impact any floodlighting would have on local residents; 

• serious concerns in respect of proposals to widen Cryalls Lane by 5.5 metres; 

• disappointed that the developer had not engaged with Borden Parish Council and 
local residents on the design of the proposed building; 

• considered the design of the building was “hideous”; 

• only three toilets were proposed, that would not be enough; 

• some external lighting would be required to enable the site to be used safely 
during the autumn/winter period.  Details of this should have been included in the 
report; 

• concerned about the proposed access; 

• welcomed the application which would support the physical and mental wellbeing 
of residents; 

• noted that 35 comments in support had been received and only 17 comments in 
objection;  

• disappointed that there was no one from the Council’s legal team in attendance to 
respond to legal queries; 

• bitterly disappointed that the continued lack of attendance by Kent County 
Council (KCC) Highways & Transportation had jeopardised progress on the 
application;  

• there was not enough information in the report to make an informed decision; 

• the Secretary of State had requested that the applicant consult with local 
residents and the Parish Council, disappointed they had not;  

• referred to page 32, paragraph 7.13.3 of the report the Community Uses 
Agreement (CUA), and not sure how having an officer on that group would work?; 

• did not consider Cryalls Lane would be able to support the extra traffic generated 
by the proposal; and 

• the recommendation should include “in consultation with Ward Members and the 
Parish Council”. 

 
In response, the Principal Planning Consultant said the applicant had confirmed that 
under this application, Cryalls Lane would be widened by 5.5 metres from the proposed 



Planning Committee  Thursday, 17 August 2023 
 

- 176 - 

entrance of the Rugby Club to Wises Lane.  However, further clarification from KCC 
Highways and Transportation was required to establish whether under the Masterplan, 
the whole of Cryalls Lane would be widened once the eastern link was constructed.    
 
With regard to concerns about the CUA, the Interim Head of Planning Services said that 
if the application was approved a variation to the Section 106 Agreement would be 
sought to remove the officer from that group and to recommend that the second Ward 
Councillor be installed.  The Area Planning Officer said that all interested parties who 
had signed the original agreement would need to agree to this minor change. 
 
In response to questions from Members, the Area Planning Officer explained that there 
was a condition on the outline application that no floodlighting could be installed to the 
rugby pitches.  If the applicant wanted to add floodlighting in the future, they would need 
to submit a separate application for the Council to consider.  
 
Councillor Andy Booth asked for it to be minuted, that whilst he had requested that the 
application be deferred, he was not in favour or against the application. 
 
Councillor Andy Booth moved the following motion:  That the application be deferred to 
allow responses to questions and concerns raised with regard to the following: proposed 
parking spaces; adequate coach turning and suitable modifications to Cryalls Lane; 
external lighting; the proposed number of toilets; improvements to the design of the 
building so it was more in-keeping with the local area; and disabled parking.  This was 
seconded by Councillor Richard Palmer.  On being put to the vote the motion was 
agreed. 
 
In response to points raised, the Area Planning Officer clarified that the condition 
restricting use of floodlighting had been imposed at the outline application stage and 
could not be reconsidered under this application.  He considered that it included any 
temporary floodlighting, but this would be further clarified when the application was 
reported back to the committee.  He said that conditions had been imposed under the 
outline application to deal with sustainability and Electric Vehicle charging.  The 
development would need to achieve a Building Research Establishment Environmental 
Assessment Method (BREEAM) “very good” rating in respect of sustainability.  Lighting 
in terms of impact on nature would be a matter for KCC Ecology, not the Council’s 
Environmental Health Team. 
 
Resolved:  That application 23/500263/REM be deferred to allow responses to 
questions and concerns raised with regard to the following: proposed parking 
spaces; adequate coach turning and suitable modifications to Cryalls Lane; 
external lighting; the proposed number of toilets; improvements to the design of 
the building so it was more in-keeping with the local area; and disabled parking.   
 
PART 5 
 
Decisions by County Council and Secretary of State, reported for information 
  

 

• Item 5.1 – 22 East Street Sittingbourne  
 
APPEAL DISMISSED 

 
DELEGATED REFUSAL 
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• Item 5.2 – Land at Murston Playing Fields Church Road Murston   
 

APPEAL DISMISSED 
 

ENFORCEMENT APPEAL 
 

• Item 5.3 – Car Park adj to Church Road Sittingbourne   
 

APPEAL DISMISSED 
 

DELEGATED REFUSAL 
 

• Item 5.4 – Land adj to 241 Leysdown Road Leysdown 
 

APPEAL DISMISSED 
 

ENFORCEMENT APPEAL 
 

• Item 5.5 – Pandora and land north of Nelson Avenue Minster   
 

APPEAL DISMISSED 
 

NON-DETERMINATION 
 

• Item 5.6 – Garage rear of Riverbank House Ash Lane Minster 
 

APPEAL DISMISSED 
 

DELEGATED REFUSAL 
 

• Item 5.7 – 53 Millfield Sittingbourne   
 

APPEAL DISMISSED 
 

DELEGATED REFUSAL 
 

 
 

Chair 
 
Copies of this document are available on the Council website 
http://www.swale.gov.uk/dso/. If you would like hard copies or alternative versions (i.e. 
large print, audio, different language) we will do our best to accommodate your request 
please contact Swale Borough Council at Swale House, East Street, Sittingbourne, Kent, 
ME10 3HT or telephone the Customer Service Centre 01795 417850. 
 
All minutes are draft until agreed at the next meeting of the Committee/Panel 


